The Barnabas Family Bible

Martyn Payne and Jane Butcher

Text copyright © Martyn Payne and Jane Butcher 2014 The authors assert the moral right to be identified as the authors of this work

Published by

The Bible Reading Fellowship 15 The Chambers, Vineyard Abingdon OX14 3FE United Kingdom Tel: +44 (0)1865 319700 Email: enquiries@brf.org.uk Website: www.brf.org.uk BRF is a Registered Charity

ISBN 978 1 84101 713 6

First published 2014
10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 0
All rights reserved

Acknowledgements

Unless otherwise indicated, scripture quotations are from the Contemporary English Version. New Testament © American Bible Society 1991, 1992, 1995. Old Testament © American Bible Society 1995. Anglicisations © British & Foreign Bible Society 1996. Used by permission.

p. 71: Quotation taken from The Holy Bible, New International Version (Anglicised edition) copyright © 1979, 1984, 2011 by Biblica. Used by permission of Hodder & Stoughton Publishers, an Hachette UK company. All rights reserved. 'NIV' is a registered trademark of Biblica. UK trademark number 1448790.

A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

Production management by Bible Society Resources Ltd BSRL/2014/xxM Printed in China

Contents

Introduction	7	David is kind to Mephibosheth 2 Samuel 9	66
		David and Bathsheba 2 Samuel 11:2–15	68
Bible story times		The wisdom of Solomon 1 Kings 3:5–15	70
The story of creation <i>Genesis 2:4b–22</i>	10	Building the temple 1 Kings 5:1-12	72
The first sin <i>Genesis 3:1–13</i>	12	The kingdom divides 1 Kings 12:1-16	74
The great flood <i>Genesis 6:5–22</i>	14	Elijah stops the rain 1 Kings 17:1–16	76
Abram's choice <i>Genesis 13:1–13</i>	16	The contest on the mountain 1 Kings 18:26-39	78
God's promise <i>Genesis 15:1–6; 17:1–8</i>	18	Earthquake, fire and whisper 1 Kings 19:9b–18	80
God tests Abraham <i>Genesis 22:1–14</i>	20	Naboth's vineyard 1 Kings 21:1-16	82
Jacob and Esau <i>Genesis 27:1–19</i>	22	Elijah's chariot 2 Kings 2:7–18	84
Jacob wrestles with God <i>Genesis 32:22—33:4</i>	24	Naaman is healed 2 Kings 5:1b-14	86
Joseph and his brothers <i>Genesis 37:14b–30</i>	26	Joash repairs the temple 2 Kings 12:1–15	88
The king's dreams <i>Genesis 41:1–16</i>	28	Jonah runs away Jonah 1:1–15, 17	90
Slaves in Egypt <i>Exodus 1:14–16; 2:1–10</i>	30	Jonah is angry Jonah 4	92
The burning bush Exodus 3:1–12	32	Hezekiah gets ill 2 Kings 20:1-11	94
Escape from Egypt <i>Exodus 12:31–42</i>	34	Josiah discovers God's law 2 Kings 22:1-13	96
Crossing the Red Sea Exodus 14:5–7, 10–22	36	Captivity in Babylon Daniel 1:3–19	98
Water from the rock <i>Exodus 17:1–7</i>	38	The fiery furnace Daniel 3:13-27	100
The ten commandments <i>Exodus 20:1–17</i>	40	Daniel in the lions' den Daniel 6:10-22	102
Exploring the land of Canaan		Nehemiah goes to Jerusalem Nehemiah 2:1–8	104
Numbers 13:1–4a, 21–33	42	Rebuilding the walls Nehemiah 4:6–20	106
Joshua is chosen <i>Joshua 1:1–9</i>	44	The promise of a saviour Isaiah 40:1–11	108
Rahab and the spies <i>Joshua 2:1–14</i>	46	Zechariah receives a promise Luke 1:11-20	110
The battle of Jericho <i>Joshua 5:13—6:8</i>	48	An angel visits Mary Luke 1:26–38	112
The time of the judges <i>Judges 2:6–17</i>	50	Mary visits Elizabeth Luke 1:39–56	114
Gideon defeats the Midianites <i>Judges 7:1–7</i>	52	The birth of Jesus Luke 2:1–16	116
Naomi goes home <i>Ruth 1:1–18</i>	54	Simeon praises the Lord Luke 2:22–35	118
Ruth and Boaz <i>Ruth 2:1–12</i>	56	Herod and the wise men Matthew 2:1-12	120
God speaks to Samuel 1 Samuel 3:1–10	58	The escape to Egypt Matthew 2:13–23	122
Israel's first king 1 Samuel 8:4–22a	60	Lost in Jerusalem <i>Luke 2:41–52</i>	124
David and Goliath 1 Samuel 17:31–40	62	John the Baptist's message Luke 3:2b-17	126
David lets Saul live 1 Samuel 24:1–11, 16	64	Baptism and temptation Matthew 3:13—4:11	

Jesus chooses his first disciples Luke 5:1-11	130
The wedding at Cana John 2:1–12	132
The paralysed man Mark 2:1–12	
Choosing the twelve apostles Luke 6:12–19	136
The soldier's request <i>Luke 7:1–10</i>	138
The parable of the sower Luke 8:4–15	140
The woman at the well John 4:3–14	142
John the Baptist is executed Matthew 14:1-12	144
Healing Jairus' daughter Luke 8:40–56	146
Feeding the 5000 <i>Matthew 14:13–21</i>	148
Walking on water Matthew 14:22–33	150
The transfiguration <i>Matthew 17:1–9</i>	152
The woman caught breaking the law John 8:1-11	
The good Samaritan Luke 10:30–37	
Mary and Martha <i>Luke 10:38—11:4</i>	158
The prodigal son Luke 15:11–24	160
A Pharisee and a tax collector Luke 18:9–14	162
The death of Lazarus John 11:17-27, 38-44	164
A rich young man Matthew 19:16–30	166
Blind Bartimaeus Mark 10:46–52	168
Zacchaeus in the tree Luke 19:1–10	170
The parable of the king's servants Luke 19:11-24	172
The tenants of a vineyard Luke 20:9–19	174
The sheep and the goats Matthew 25:31–46	176
Jesus arrives in Jerusalem Luke 19:28–40	178
Cleansing the temple John 2:13–22	180
The plot to kill Jesus Luke 22:1–13	182
The perfume offering Mark 14:1–9	184
The Last Supper Luke 22:14–23	186
Gethsemane Matthew 26:36–46	188
Peter denies Jesus Matthew 26:57–58, 69–75	190
The death sentence Matthew 27:15–26	192
The road to the cross Luke 23:26–37	194
The crucifixion Luke 23:38–49	196
The empty tomb <i>John 20:11–18</i>	198
The road to Emmaus	
Luke 24:13–20, 22–23, 25–33a	200
Doubting Thomas John 20:19–29	202

At Lake Galilee John 21:1–14	204
Jesus ascends to heaven Acts 1:4–11	206
Pentecost Acts 2:1–13	208
Peter and John heal a lame man Acts 3:1-10	210
Stephen is killed <i>Acts 6:8–15; 7:54–60</i>	212
Philip and the Ethiopian Acts 8:26-40	214
The road to Damascus Acts 9:1–12	216
Peter brings Dorcas back to life Acts 9:36-43	218
Peter in prison Acts 12:1–16	
Paul at Philippi in Greece Acts 16:16-31	222
An accident in Troas Acts 20:3b–12	
Shipwreck on the way to Rome Acts 27:9a, 11-2s	5226
John's vision of heaven Revelation 21:1-7	228
Guidance and support	
Faith begins at home	232
Establishing a time and place	234
Reading the Bible together	236
Handling difficult questions	238
Praying as a family	240
Creating shared memories	242
Supporting your child's faith	244
Overview of the Bible	246
Best-loved Bible passages	250
Further resources	

Introduction

Jesus asked, 'Who is my mother and who are my brothers?' Then he looked at the people sitting around him and said, 'Here are my mother and my brothers. Anyone who obeys God is my brother or sister or mother.'

Mark 3:33-35

'Family' is a big word. At least, it always used to be. Certainly it was so in Old Testament times, when family included a wide network of more distant as well as immediate relatives. It linked up all those connected not just by DNA but by bonds of friendship, financial obligations and mutual concerns over territory and shared faith. It is only in more recent times that we have limited family to two parents and their biological children in a small home. But times have changed and now once again families come in all shapes and sizes, drawn together by a commitment that does not necessarily depend on the promises of marriage vows.

Family is a big idea and needs to be seen as such. It is for all sorts of families that The Barnabas Family Bible has been written. Wherever children are being nurtured in love by significant adults in their lives, there is family. This is the family of those trying to do things God's way. Jesus talked about this when his own immediate family told him to get back home and stop behaving crazily! He had to remind them, as he does us today, that his family was much bigger. In fact, the family of faith—of those who do God's will—was created by the intergenerational community gathered around Jesus. As the Gospels make clear, this included a bunch of young men who were tradesmen and accountants, women who were wealthy and well-connected, and even others of more dubious reputation. It was a family of mothers with their young children, as well as those

who were sick, alone and vulnerable. This model is an exciting and relevant one for today, helping us to reclaim and redefine the concept of family.

So however you are gathering to read the Bible together, we hope that this book will become a treasured and valued companion. It includes a selection of passages that will take you right through the story of the Bible from its glorious and hopeful beginnings in the garden of Eden through the very human and often tragic stories of the people of God; from the longing of God's heart to mend the brokenness of the world to the wonder of the story of Jesus and what he did to bring the family of God together again; and it ends with the beautiful description of the new earth and heaven to which all those who have faith in Jesus are travelling. The aim of the authors has been to make these passages accessible for all ages in your family as you take time to focus on these stories together.

The translation used is the Contemporary English Version (CEV), which is easy for both adults and children to read. Following each **Bible passage**, there is a **commentary** that starts to unpack each story, with regard to both its place within the wider narrative of the Bible and its relevance for us today. Although this is designed primarily for adults to read, we hope that the language will also be accessible to older children.

What follows is an opportunity to engage with the story in a number of creative ways. The **questions** that

follow the commentary are designed to get everyone talking. They are not just for the children but, we hope, will stretch everyone's minds and imaginations. And, recognising that it is always helpful to have a focus, a suggestion for a **visual aid** is made. This will be an item that can be found easily around the home, so that it can be on display as the story is read and talked about.

We learn most by doing things, of course, and there is therefore an **activity idea** too, providing an engaging and memorable way to touch the theme of the story. Christians believe that the stories of the Bible can teach us more about ourselves and about God, and therefore, as we open up its pages, we are drawn closer to God himself, to which the natural response is to pray. Again, picking up on the contents of the story, there is always a **prayer idea** to help you do this.

From each passage we have also picked out a **key verse** which is a headline for that story and points to a Bible truth that can become an anchor for both adults and children as they read the story together.

Sadly, space was limited, and this has meant that we have had to miss out some really good stories. We would have loved to explore the ups and downs of Samson's volatile life, the bravery of Esther, the patience of Job, the wisdom of Solomon, more from the poetry of the Old Testament prophets and the teaching from Paul's epistles, but we couldn't cover everything. Nevertheless, we hope you will enjoy what is here so much that you will want to go on and read more for yourselves. To help you with that, for every single story we have provided a **story link** passage to somewhere else in the Bible, which should encourage you to continue exploring this amazing book.

After the Bible story times is a section of **guidance** and **support**—a series of short articles with practical advice about how to grow faith in the home, handle

difficult questions and establish patterns for praying together. Unless faith takes root in the home, all the best efforts of our work on Sundays (or whenever churches meet) are liable to flounder. The strength of the Bible's understanding of family is that faith is rooted in the everyday, in a family's experiences of festivals and celebrations, when everyone comes together. This was the way faith grew in the early history of the church, where households of faith came together to worship God in gatherings that included a wide range of people of different ages and in different relationships. Once again we're back to a much wider and more exciting definition of 'family' than perhaps churches have tended to promote.

Finally, there is a short **overview of the Bible** and a selection of **best-loved Bible passages** to provide a regular reference point for your inspiration and encouragement.

It is as young and old rub shoulders together alongside God's word that faith can really grow effectively. The young need the older members, to hear and learn from their experience of what it means to trust God through all the circumstances of life; but the old also need the younger members of the family, who bring a lively spirituality and sense of adventure when it comes to exploring the wonders of God's creation and what faith in Jesus means. Faith grown in this sort of soil is much more likely to put down deep roots and produce beautiful fruit.

It is our prayer that you will find this book useful and, as you turn its pages together, you will meet with more than just good ideas and thought-provoking insights; rather, we hope, far more importantly, that you as a family will be drawn closer to God himself as part of the family that Jesus talks about—the family of those who discover God's ways and God's will in today's world.

Praise the God

God's promise

¹ Later the LORD spoke to Abram in a vision, 'Abram, don't be afraid! I will protect you and reward you greatly.'

² But Abram answered, 'Lord All-Powerful, you have given me everything I could ask for, except children. And when I die, Eliezer of Damascus will get all I own. ³ You have not given me any children, and this servant of mine will inherit everything.'

⁴ The Lord replied, 'No, he won't! You will have a son of your own, and everything you have will be his.' ⁵ Then the Lord took Abram outside and said, 'Look at the sky and see if you can count the stars. That's how many descendants you will have.' ⁶ Abram believed the Lord, and the Lord was pleased with him...

17 Abram was ninety-nine years old when the LORD appeared to him again and said, 'I am God All-Powerful. If you obey me and always do right, ² I will keep my solemn promise to you and give you more descendants than can be counted.' ³ Abram bowed with his face to the ground, and God said:

^{4–5} I promise that you will be the father of many nations. That's why I now change your name from Abram to Abraham. ⁶ I will give you a lot of descendants, and in the future they will become great nations. Some of them will even be kings.

⁷ I will always keep the promise I have made to you and your descendants, because I am your

God and their God. ⁸ I will give you and them the land in which you are now a foreigner. I will give the whole land of Canaan to your family forever, and I will be their God.

GENESIS 15:1-6; 17:1-8

Commentary

I wonder what your definition of a best friend would be. Maybe it is someone who always keeps a promise. In other words, he or she is completely trustworthy and will never let you down. This is the sort of friend that God offers to be to Abram in the story, and in this friendship God makes an amazing commitment to Abram. He promises lifelong protection and a great future for his family, with the gift of a child. Abram and Sarai are old and childless at this point and are frightened about what will happen when they die. But God has a plan for them—a plan that, in fact, reaches right through the Bible and on into our own time. Abram's family will one day be like stars in the sky, completely beyond counting, and this family will make history right across the globe. It must have seemed like an impossible dream to Abram, but his name change would always remind him of the God who made that promise; and God's promises never fail.

Visual aid

Find some luminous stars that will glow in the dark. Decide where you are going to stick them in your

Questions

- How do you feel when someone breaks a promise to you?
- Why do you think Abram felt he could believe what God promised him?
- What promises have you made recently? Have you managed to keep them?
- What sort of promises does God make and keep for each one of us every day?

home as a reminder each night that God has kept and will always keep his promises to us.

Activity idea

Together, cover a large piece of black card with as many stickon stars as you can, to create a beautiful, bright night sky scene.
Whenever Abraham saw the stars in the sky, he remembered God's great promises to him.
What promises from God can they remind you of? For example: God will always love us; God will never leave us; God will always hear our prayers, and so on.

Prayer idea

It is as if God breathed a new syllable into Abram's name to help him remember that God had made this special friendship with him forever. He was now to be called Abraham. God's breath is his Spirit. As you pray for your family and friends, write out the word S P I R I T several times, with spaces between the letters, and then add the names of the people you want to pray for, as a way of asking God to breathe his Spirit into them, to help them and keep them safe, just as he has promised.

For example: **S** p **P** e **I** t **R** e **I** r **T**

Key verse

'I will always keep the promise I have made to you' (Genesis 17:7).

New Testament story link

Galatians 3:6–9 and 14: Paul reminds us that the promises made to Abraham are now promises for us too, all because of Jesus.

Praise the God an

Ruth and Boaz

^{1–3} One day, Ruth said to Naomi, 'Let me see if I can find someone who will let me pick up the grain left in the fields by the harvest workers.'

Naomi answered, 'Go ahead, my daughter.' So straight away, Ruth went out to pick up grain in a field owned by Boaz. He was a relative of Naomi's husband Elimelech, as well as a rich and important man.

⁴ When Boaz left Bethlehem and went out to his field, he said to the harvest workers, 'The LORD bless you!'

They replied, 'And may the LORD bless you!'

⁵ Then Boaz asked the man in charge of the harvest workers, 'Who is that young woman?'

⁶ The man answered, 'She is the one who came back from Moab with Naomi. ⁷ She asked if she could pick up grain left by the harvest workers, and she has been working all morning without a moment's rest.'

⁸ Boaz went over to Ruth and

said, 'I think it would be best for you not to pick up grain in anyone else's field. Stay here with the women ⁹ and follow along behind them, as they gather up what the men have cut. I have warned the men not to bother you, and whenever you are thirsty, you can drink from the water jars they have filled.'

¹⁰ Ruth bowed down to the ground and said, 'You know I come from another country. Why are you so good to me?'

¹¹ Boaz answered, 'I've heard how you've helped your mother-in-law ever since your husband died. You even left your own father and mother to come and live in a foreign land among people you don't know. ¹² I pray that the LORD God of Israel will reward you for what you have done. And now that you have come to him for protection, I pray that he will bless you.'

RUTH 2:1-12

Commentary

Although Naomi and Ruth had returned to Bethlehem, their troubles were not yet over. They were desperately poor and had to depend on the charity of others. It was the custom to leave some grain in the fields at harvest time for poor people to pick up. Ruth offers to gather some grain so that she and her mother-in-law won't starve.

God is clearly guiding events that day because the field where she works turns out to belong to one of Naomi's relatives by marriage. Boaz is a kind man who has heard of Ruth's kindness to Naomi. He arranges for Ruth to pick up as much as she needs and also orders his workers to keep an eye out for her safety. It is the beginning of a love story that leads to a new husband for Ruth, a sure future for Naomi and, in time, children and grandchildren. It is into Ruth's family line that King David is born and from David's family that Jesus comes, far

in the future. Ruth's beautiful act of loyalty is rewarded and Boaz's prayer that God will bless her is richly answered.

Visual aid

Take a loaf of bread out of its packet and place it in the centre of a large plate. Now empty the crumbs from the packet all around the loaf. These are like the leftovers that Ruth was allowed to take. How much can you pick up?

Activity idea

By leaving some grain in the corner of the field for the poor to pick up, Boaz was obeying one of the harvest laws in the Old Testament. Our loose change is a bit like the leftovers in Boaz's field. As a family, set out to find and collect as many low-value coins as you can find lying around the house. Look down behind the sofa! Add the money together and turn it into a gift to a charity that cares for those who don't have enough to eat, either in your own country or another.

Prayer activity

Boaz's greeting to his workers was 'The Lord bless you'. He also

Questions

- Have you ever experienced what it is like to go without food for a while? If not, can you imagine it?
- What risks do you think Ruth was taking in offering to go out and pick up the leftover grain in the fields?
- What makes you think that Boaz was a kind man?
- Why do you think Ruth was surprised to be treated so kindly?
- Can you imagine what Ruth said to her mother-in-law when she returned that evening and described the events of the day?

prayed a blessing on Ruth. To bless someone is to want the best for them. Write the words 'May God bless...' in the middle of a sheet of paper and, as a family, add the names of people, places and special situations that come to your minds. Read them out loud together as a prayer.

Key verse

'Now that you have come to [God] for protection. I pray that he will bless you' (Ruth 2:12).

New Testament story link

Luke 6:27–38: Jesus tells us of the many ways in which we can bless others, just as Boaz blessed Ruth.

Praise the Goo

Jesus chooses his first disciples

¹ Jesus was standing on the shore of Lake Gennesaret, teaching the people as they crowded around him to hear God's message. ² Near the shore he saw two boats left there by some fishermen who had gone to wash their nets. ³ Jesus got into the boat that belonged to Simon and asked him to row it out a little way from the shore. Then Jesus sat down in the boat to teach the crowd.

⁴ When Jesus had finished speaking, he told Simon, 'Row the boat out into the deep water and let your nets down to catch some fish.'

⁵ 'Master,' Simon answered, 'we have worked hard all night long and have not caught a thing. But if you tell me to, I will let the nets down.' ⁶ They did it and caught so many fish that their nets began ripping apart. ⁷ Then they signalled for their partners in the other boat to come and help them. The men came, and together they filled the two boats

so full that they both began to sink.

⁸ When Simon Peter saw this happen, he knelt down in front of Jesus and said, 'Lord, don't come near me! I am a sinner.' ⁹ Peter and everyone with him were completely surprised at all the fish they had caught. ¹⁰ His partners James and John, the sons of Zebedee, were surprised too.

Jesus told Simon, 'Don't be afraid! From now on you will bring in people instead of fish.'

11 The men pulled their boats up on the shore. Then they left everything and went with Jesus.

LUKE 5:1-11

Commentary

It seems that Jesus was good at noticing things. He noticed the four fishermen mending their nets, even though he was busy telling stories about God to the crowd. He noticed that they were not with the crowd and perhaps not even listening much to him. He noticed that they hadn't caught any fish, and finally he noticed their two fishing boats nearby, beached on the shore. All this gave him an idea. One boat out on the water would make an ideal stage to speak from. He could be easily seen and wouldn't be crushed by the crowd.

So one of the fishermen, Simon Peter, agrees to row Jesus out and be a steady hand on the tiller so that Jesus can stand and talk to the people. Jesus then suggests that they go fishing. Peter knows that the fish just aren't biting that day. The fishermen have tried since before dawn without success. However, out of respect for this holy man, he

agrees to one more go. To his surprise, the resulting catch is too much for him to cope with, and his partners, James and John, have to come to the rescue. Now Jesus is speaking to Peter in a language he can really understand. If Jesus can arrange such an incredible catch, then he is certainly someone worth honouring, listening to and following. Peter's life, and the lives of his three friends, will never be the same again.

Visual aid

A small model boat and some netting will help you retell the story together.

Activity idea

Use a reference book or the internet to research how many different types of fish are caught off the shore of your country. If you can cut out or print off some images, you might like to create your own aquarium collage of the variety of fish God has created. You could look up Psalm 104:24–25 for a good picture caption.

Questions

- Have you ever been fishing or seen fishing boats on the shore by the sea? Describe the sights and smells.
- What sort of mood do you think Peter and his friends were in after their unsuccessful night on the lake?
- Why do you think Peter was prepared to lend Jesus his boat?
- What was it about Jesus that persuaded Peter to give fishing one more go that day?
- Why did Peter feel bad when he saw what happened?

Prayer idea

A good catch of fish was vital for Peter and his friends, and God promises to answer our prayers for the things he knows are vital for us. Find some of the fishing net-like bags that contain washing powder tablets. Cut out some fish shapes from coloured card and, on each one, write or draw a prayer to God. Put the cards in the net. Later this week, go back and take out the fish. Talk about how God has answered your family prayers and which things you still need to go on praying about.

Key verse

'Simon answered, "... But if you tell me to, I will let the nets down" (Luke 5:5).

Old Testament story link

Genesis 12:1–5: Abram is called to follow God and begin a new chapter in his life's story.

Praise the God

Jesus ascends to heaven

⁴ While [Jesus] was still with them, he said:

Don't leave Jerusalem yet. Wait here for the Father to give you the Holy Spirit, just as I told you he has promised to do. ⁵ John baptised with water, but in a few days you will be baptised with the Holy Spirit.

⁶ While the apostles were still with Jesus, they asked him, 'Lord, are you now going to give Israel its own king again?'

⁷ Jesus said to them, 'You don't need to know the time of those events that only the Father controls. ⁸ But the Holy Spirit will come upon you and give you power. Then you will tell everyone about me in Jerusalem, in all Judea, in Samaria, and everywhere in the world.' ⁹ After Jesus had said this and while they were watching, he was taken up into a cloud. They could not see him, ¹⁰ but as he went up, they

kept looking up into the sky.

Suddenly two men dressed in white clothes were standing there beside them. ¹¹ They said, 'Why are you men from Galilee standing here and looking up into the sky? Jesus has been taken to heaven. But he will come back in the same way that you have seen him go.'

Acts 1:4-11

Commentary

For 40 days after Easter, Jesus kept appearing to the disciples, both as a group and individually, sometimes up in Galilee but also in and around Jerusalem. During this time he was preparing them for the next stage in God's plan. Now it was over to the disciples, and those who would believe because of them, to bring people into the kingdom. It would start in Jerusalem and slowly spread outward to include nearby countries and eventually the whole world. But Jesus knew they would need help. He couldn't be with everyone, everywhere, all the time, even in his new body, so he told them to wait in Jerusalem for God's power to come. He would come back to them in a new, invisible form—God the Holy Spirit. They needed to be filled and surrounded with the Spirit in order to do this new work.

Interestingly, the disciples still didn't quite understand the scale of the task and were

thinking about a new king just for Israel. On the Mount of Olives above Gethsemane, where Jesus prayed just before his death, he finally left them. We call this 'the ascension', but it happened only so that Jesus could live in his disciples by his Spirit and, one day at the end of time, could return again when the job they were about to begin would be completed.

Visual aid

Use a picture of some traffic lights. The 'stop, wait, go' colours are a simple way to remember the instructions that Jesus gave his disciples before he left.

Activity idea

In today's story we hear Jesus' last important instructions to his disciples. Do you really think they were up to the job ahead of them? Talk together about this and make a list of all the arguments for and against trusting the future of the kingdom of God to this small bunch of believers.

Questions

- What do you think Jesus meant by being baptised in the Holy Spirit?
- Do you think that the disciples really understood how big a plan they were caught up in?
- Why did Jesus need to go back to heaven?
- What did the angels mean about Jesus coming back in the same way that the disciples saw him go?

Prayer idea

Jesus' strategy for growing the kingdom of God was to start where you are (in Jerusalem), go to those you know (Judea), then take the message to those people you don't know so well or even don't like (Samaria), and only afterwards set off into the whole world. On a piece of paper draw a set of concentric circles getting larger and larger. Put your family at the centre and then, in each circle further away from the centre, put the names of people who are close to you, neighbours and friends, people you are not so sure about, or people a long way away. Ask God for the power of the Holy Spirit to help you find practical ways of loving these people.

Key verse

'The Holy Spirit will come upon you and give you power' (Acts 1:8).

Old Testament story link

Zechariah 4:1–9: Zechariah receives a message from God about the power of God's Spirit and the promise to bless small beginnings.

Guidance and support

Faith begins at home

Being a parent or carer is said to be one of the hardest jobs an adult will ever do. Whether you agree or not, the reality seems to be that it is a role that requires time, attention and a great deal of learning along the way.

Various studies and research have suggested that the parent/carer has the primary influence upon a child overall. They also suggest that he or she holds the primary responsibility for encouraging and supporting the development of faith. This is a significant responsibility alongside all the other roles. It can be a challenge for parents who have grown up with a knowledge and understanding of the Christian faith, and maybe even more so for those who have not grown up with this knowledge.

Whatever a parent/carer's level of knowledge, there are some important points to recognise at the start.

- It is never too late to start exploring, discussing and living out faith in the home.
- There is no set or right way to live out faith in the home. Flexibility is a key aspect. What works for one family will not be right for another. It is important to find out what is most suitable for you and your family.
- The adults do not have to know all the answers. It is more about being on a journey together as a family.
 You may all be at different stages but can enjoy the opportunities to explore and discuss the journey as you learn more about faith together.
- It is not about measuring levels of faith and does not involve success and failure. Faith is an ongoing learning experience throughout life.
- It does not necessarily require you to add pressure to your already busy lives by spending numerous additional hours every week. It is possible to build faith into your existing everyday activities.
- All families are different. The term 'family' in this book refers to all backgrounds, sizes and shapes of families.
- The way in which faith is lived out in the home may vary depending on the ages, interests and learning styles of your family. The same is true when it comes to reading and exploring the Bible together.

The following sections will explore this more fully, offering some practical ideas and signposting resources available, but some suggestions to get started include:

- » Reading the Bible in a traditional style, followed by discussions about a passage or story.
- » Starting with an activity that introduces a Bible story. This might include food, craft, construction, challenges or quizzes.
- » Watching a film together. Many films and TV programmes have content that can open up an issue or trigger a faith-related discussion.

Whatever your preference, a key aspect is enjoyment. It may take a while, but it is worth making the time to find out what works best for your family, taking into consideration age, time and budget and being willing to be flexible and adapt as the seasons of family life change.

Best-loved Bible passages

The good shepherd

- ¹ You, LORD, are my shepherd. I will never be in need.
- ² You let me rest in fields of green grass.
- You lead me to streams of peaceful water, ³ and you refresh my life.
- You are true to your name, and you lead me along the right paths.
- ⁴ I may walk through valleys as dark as death, but I won't be afraid.
- You are with me, and your shepherd's rod makes me feel safe.
- 5 You treat me to a feast, while my enemies watch. You honour me as your guest, and you fill my cup until it overflows.
- ⁶ Your kindness and love will always be with me each day of my life, and I will live for ever in your house, LORD.

Psalm 23

A prayer for forgiveness

- 1 You are kind, God! Please have pity on me. You are always merciful! Please wipe away my sins.
- ² Wash me clean from all of my sin and guilt.
- ³ I know about my sins, and I cannot forget my terrible guilt.
- ⁴ You are really the one I have sinned against; I have disobeyed you and have done wrong. So it is right and fair for you to correct and punish me.
- ⁵ I have sinned and done wrong since the day I was born.
- ⁶ But you want complete honesty, so teach me true wisdom.
- Wash me with hyssop until I am clean and whiter than snow.
- ⁸ Let me be happy and joyful! You crushed my bones, now let them celebrate.
- ⁹ Turn your eyes from my sin and cover my guilt.
- ¹⁰ Create pure thoughts in me and make me faithful again.

- ¹¹ Don't chase me away from you or take your Holy Spirit away from me.
- Make me as happy as you did when you saved me; make me want to obey!
- ¹³ I will teach sinners your Law, and they will return to you.
- 14 Keep me from any deadly sin.
 Only you can save me!
 Then I will shout and sing about your power to save.
- Help me to speak,
 and I will praise you, Lord.
 Offerings and sacrifices
 are not what you want.
- ¹⁷ The way to please you is to feel sorrow deep in our hearts.
- This is the kind of sacrifice you won't refuse.
- Please be willing, Lord, to help the city of Zion and to rebuild its walls.
- 19 Then you will be pleased with the proper sacrifices, and we will offer bulls on your altar once again.

Psalm 51